  SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
The Mayor


Deputy Mayor


All Members of Sandy Town Council

There will be a Meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 1st March 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

22nd February 2010





      
       S M Foster









       Town Clerk
AGENDA
1.  Apologies 
2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members

(a)
Prejudicial Interests

(b)
Personal Interests 
3. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
4.  Oral questions from electors

(Please would Members raise any questions initially with the office)
5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
(Any plans received for comment will be on display in the committee room from 7.15 pm onwards and members are requested to view these prior to this item)    (no plans received)

6.  Mayoral communications    (see list attached)
7.  Minutes and Reports 

To approve/adopt the Minutes of:-

+* (a)  Meetings of Town Council held on Monday 18th January 2010 and Monday 25th January 2010.

+ (b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 1st February 2010. 
+* (c) Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 15th February 2010. 

+(d) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 22nd February 2010. 

(e) Meeting of the Jenkin’s Pavilion Construction Management Working Group held on Monday 15th February 2010. (Copy attached)
(f) Meeting of the Enforcement Working Group held on Monday 15th February 2010.  (Copy attached)

+ = Previously circulated

* = Exempt or Confidential Information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985.
8.  Reports from representatives
To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
9.  Clerk’s Report
To receive and consider the Clerk’s Report.  (Copy attached)
10.  Oral questions from Electors

On matters raised during this meeting.
11. Confidential Item

(a) To receive a verbal report from the Mayor on a confidential matter.

(b) To receive and consider the Clerk’s report on the street lighting maintenance contract.

12.  Press Release








*Exempt information – Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and Sections (1 & 6) of the Local Government (Access to Information Act) 1985.  The Press and Public are given notice that they may be requested to retire during consideration of this item.
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COUNCIL MEETING – 01.03.10
6. Mayoral Communications

23.1.10
Attended the Mayor of Godmanchester’s Charity Choral Evening at St Mary’s Church, Godmanchester.

24.1.10
Attended the High Sheriff of Bedfordshire’s Service for the Local Community, Priory Church of St Peter, Dunstable.

25.1.10
With the Clerk, held meetings with outside business representatives considering locating in Sandy.

7.2.10
Attended the Mayor of Stevenage’s Civic Service, Bunyan Baptist Church, Stevenage.


11.2.10
Visited the Methodist Women’s Fellowship, Sandy

                 Methodist Church, St Neots Road, Sandy.


13.2.10
Attended Afternoon Tea in aid of the Mayor’s Charities with

                 The Town Mayor of Flitwick and the Flitwick Singers at the

Rufus Centre, Flitwick.

17.02.10 Held a meeting at the Council Offices with representatives 

of Sandy and District Helping Hands to discuss their plans for an Advisory Surgery in Sandy.

20.2.10 Attended the Mayor of Dunstable’s “Evening at the 

Races” at St Mary’s Social Hall, Dunstable.
23.2.10 Attended the Town Mayor of Leighton-Linslade’s Indian Charity Dinner at the Akash Restaurant, Leighton Buzzard.

24.2.10 Presented Arts Award certificates at Sandy Upper

School & Community College to participants in a dance project supported by Sandy Town Council last summer.

25.2.10
With the Deputy Mayor, attended Central Bedfordshire Council, Chicksands, to present a petition for a public swimming facility in Sandy.
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COUNCIL MEETING – 01.03.10
Mayoral Communications  (Cont)
DEPUTY MAYOR

30.1.10 Accompanied by Mr David Sutton, attended the Mayor of

Huntingdon’s “Last Night of the Proms” Concert at Commemoration Hall, Huntingdon.

COUNCILLOR OSBORNE
16.2.10 Attended the funeral of a former Mayor of Houghton Regis,
                 Cllr Eddie Gilchrist.
26.2.10 Attended with Mrs Diane Osborne the Mayor of 

                 Whittlesey’s Charity Dinner and Ball.
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COUNCIL MEETING – 01.03.10
RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL

7.  Minutes and Reports 
(b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 1st February 2010.

11. Emergency Plan incorporating Flood Plan Working Group (P76/09)

Resolved to Recommend: That forty 25kg bags of salt, one salt spreader and two snow shovels are purchased.

NB. As requested the Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Clerk used their emergency powers to purchase these items at a cost of £387.00 and this should be ratified by Council.
(c) Meeting of Staffing Committee held on Monday 15th February 2010. 
7. National Pay Settlement
(S21/09)


Resolved to recommend: That the National Pay Settlement detailed in the report is ratified.

(d) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 22nd February 2010. 

9. Premises Sub-Committee

(F68/09)

Resolved to recommend: That the kitchen flooring in the Council Office should be replaced at a cost of £290 to be taken out of the contingency funds.

(f) Meeting of the Enforcement Working Group held on Monday 15th February 2010.  
(a) Education – the provision of posters, newspaper publicity etc.

Resolved to Recommend:  That the Town Council should organise and support a week of publicity, in conjunction with the dog warden.  This could involve working with school’s doctor’s surgeries and vets and include the provision of free dog bags.
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report

9.1.  Accounts 01.04.09 to 31.01.10
To receive and approve lists of Receipts and Payments for January.
(Copies will be on display prior to the meeting).
9.2. Grant request from Biggles FM
A request for a grant of £600 has been received from Biggles FM (Copy attached).  The Town Council has supported the radio station for a number of years, the last grant being made in April 2009.
(Members are requested to consider the request)
9.3. Engayne Avenue Review Meeting
The latest meeting of the Engayne Avenue Review Group met and considered, in particular, the Mushroom area of the estate.
Two PCSO’s and Sgt Shotbolt were present and all confirmed that they had not received any incident reports about the area for a number of months. The PCSO’s also patrol the area several times in each shift and have not seen any anti-social behaviour.  However, it was also said that a post to mount the CCTV camera on had been erected on the previous Friday and this was pulled down over the weekend and no-one contacted the police to report the matter, although it took some time to pull it down.  The post has been re-erected and now is waiting for connection to the electricity supply by EDF.  In the meantime it was decided that the wireless CCTV camera should be mounted on the post at the junction of Engayne Avenue and St Neot’s Road where a previous mobile camera had been situated.
The Clerk reported that she had received a copy of a petition, sent to Alistair Burt MP, signed by nearby residents asking for the low wall to be taken down.  A decision on this was not made because consultations with young people (confirmed by two members of Sandy’s Big Mouth in attendance) indicates that the area would still be used as a meeting place because of its convenient location.
It was decided that residents should be invited to attend the meeting of the Community Safety Forum to be held on 24th February at Maple Tree Lower School.

(Members are requested to instruct if they would like to take any action in this matter)
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report

(Cont)

9.4 Audit Controls
Internal Audit Controls


As delegated by Audit Committee the Chairman of Audit Committee, Cllr Pettitt and the Town Clerk met to consider the Town Council’s Audit Systems and Control Mechanisms 2009/2010.  They considered the following items:
· Audit Controls

(a) Scope of the Internal Audit

Resolved to Recommend : (i) That the Internal Auditor be requested to inspect those items covered in the guidelines in Appendix 8 of “Governance and Accountability in Local Councils in England and Wales – a Practitioners Guide

(ii) That suspected fraud should be reported to the Clerk unless it is believed that the Clerk was involved in which case the auditor should report to the Mayor.

   (b)    Independence

Resolved to Recommend: (i)That HW Chartered Accountants who are totally independent of the Town Council and have no other role within it should be reappointed as the Town Council’s Internal Auditors. 

(ii) That the Audit reports should continue to include the areas inspected and the outcome, whether or not any matters for correction had been identified. 
   (c)    Competence

Resolved to Recommend: That Town Council should note that HW Chartered Accountants are fully qualified and competent to undertake the Internal Audit and have had previous experience in auditing local councils.
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9.  Town Clerk’s Report

(Cont)

9.4 Audit Controls
(d)   Relationships
Resolved to Recommend: That Town Council continues to follow its established procedure with regard to the following:

(i) Officers of the council should be consulted on the content of the audit plan and all concerned should agree this beforehand.

(ii) Responsibilities for officers and internal audit should be defined in relation to risk management, internal control and fraud and corruption matters.  These will be set out in job descriptions, policies and auditors’ engagement letter.

(iii) Council has a duty to consider the annual internal audit report and demonstrate that consideration by inclusion in the minutes.  Each item mentioned in the report should be fully addressed.
    (e) Audit Planning and Reporting

Resolved to Recommend: That the Clerk be requested to write to the Internal Auditor, asking that the list of controls previously mentioned be used by them in order to ensure that the recommended items are covered in the course of their two visits each year.

· Statement of Assurance
Resolved to Recommend: That Audit Committee complete a checklist of the assurance needed in order to allow Council to complete the Statement of Assurance with complete confidence.
· Year End Checklist
Resolved to Recommend: That Audit Committee complete a final checklist of items demonstrating the completeness of the Town Council’s annual accounting and reporting cycle.


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

COUNCIL MEETING – 01.03.10
9.  Town Clerk’s Report

(Cont)

9.5 Highways Town and Parish Council Annual Satisfaction Survey 2010
Central Bedfordshire Council have sent their annual Highways satisfaction survey for completion by Town Council.  Members are asked to request a copy of the survey from the Clerk if they wish to comment.  Please return it to Cllr Gale by Friday 19th March and he will collate the answers to send to Central Bedfordshire.

(Information only)
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Minutes of a meeting of the Jenkins Pavilion/Secure Storage Working Group held on Monday 15th February 2010

Present


Cllr D Gale (Chairman), Cllr N Aldis, Cllr P Blaine, Cllr D Sharman

1. Apologies: There were none.

2. Update on final snagging issues

The Clerk’s report which was previously circulated was received and considered. She also reported that Inspire were working in the pavilion that day and it was hoped that the final issues would be dealt with and the building signed off very shortly.  The Clerk undertook to inform Members as soon as this happened.

Resolved: That this item be noted.


3. Accounts

The Clerk’s report and final accounts which had been previously circulated was received and considered. Cllr Gale explained the reason for Architect’s instructions.

The full costings for the project and the income towards it are as follows:

Building Costs






£679,834.85

HSSP & other consultants fees



£  43,035.26

Original architect, bid consultant, planning fees

£  39,977.38

Additional items*






£    4,474.00

Liquidated damages





£   -5,250.00
Total








£762,071.49

Football Foundation Grant




£343,021.00

WREN Grant






£  45,500.00

BIFFA Grant






£  45,455.00

Sandy Colts Grant





£    1,000.00

Mid Beds DC Grant





£  15,000.00

Sandy Cricket Club Grant




£    4,500.00

SSLA








£    5,000.00

Sandy Town Council Contribution



£302,595.49

Total








£762,071.49

*Additional items were – Fire extinguishers, back-up battery for cricket store shutter, tables and chairs, crockery and automatic door entry system.

The Town Council originally allocated £255,000 towards the project.  Additional resolutions were later passed to pay for the alterations to the Banks Pavilion and the building of the SSLA store, totalling £49,717.00 making a final earmarked contribution of £304,717.00.  When costs are deducted from this there is a small surplus of £2,122.00.  NB. Members may recall that they have allocated £2,050.00 in the 2010/11 budget for the installation of a heating controller.

Resolved: That this item be noted.

4. Review of usage of Pavilion

The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered. There followed a discussion on the possibility of attracting an adult football team to use the facility now that Sandy FC no longer used the field.

The Clerk has undertaken to approach a number of organisations to ask if they would like to make use of the facility.


Resolved: That this item be noted.
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Minutes of a meeting of the Enforcement Working Group held on Monday 15th February 2010

Present: Cllrs Blaine, Broughton, Pettitt, Scott and White

1. Apologies – There were none.

2. Appointment of Chairman

Cllr Pettitt was appointed as Chairman of the Group.

3. Parameters of the Group

After some discussion it was:

Resolved: To take the opportunity to address the issues causing problems within the town, assessing the extent of dog nuisance, littering, graffiti and fly posting.

4.  Possible actions

(a) Education – the provision of posters, newspaper publicity etc.

Resolved to Recommend:  That the Town Council should organise and support a week of publicity, in conjunction with the dog warden.  This could involve working with school’s doctor’s surgeries and vets and include the provision of free dog bags.

Resolved: That publicity should be sought in newspapers, via posters and in the Town Council Annual Report.

NB.  National Dog Week is the fourth week in September.


(b) Provision of facilities – dog bins, poo bags etc.


Central Bedfordshire Council Waste Team has been asked to provide a list of the position of dog waste bins in Sandy.

Resolved: That when the list is received the group should tour the town to identify areas that need additional bins.


(c)Soft enforcement – Cllr attendance at Parks on some occasions in order to target people violating regulations

Not discussed.


(d) Enforcement – prosecution under bye law or employment of new dog control orders.


In order to prosecute under the bye law the culprits need to be identified, evidence gathered and then an application needs to be made to the magistrates’ court for a summons to be sent to the offender.  It must be noted that if the prosecution is unsuccessful the Town Council would probably be liable for the expenses of both parties.

Resolved: (i) That new notices regarding the bye-law are posted in Bedford Road Recreation Ground (initially laminated signs) in positions agreed by the Chairman and the Clerk.

(ii) That a copy of the bye-law be given to the police and their assistance requested.

(iii) That the possibility of using CCTV to assist with enforcement is investigated.


(e) Liaison with Central Bedfordshire over some or all of the above.

Resolved: That the Clerk be requested to contact Barbara Morris with regard to the Dog Control Order proposed by Central Bedfordshire Council, to try to identify time scales etc. and that she be requested to contact the Dog Warden for her assistance.

(f) Review of town to identify problem areas with regard to dogs, litter, graffiti etc.

This will be done when the dog bin list is received.

5. Dates of next meetings: Site visit to be confirmed

23rd March 2010 at 2.00pm.
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